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 Coronavirus Cancelations Continue.  Buté. 
 

 February 3, at Noon é our Third Virtual  
 Meeting!  See Page 2. 
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Cancer 
 
My wife has Stage 3 colorectal cancer.  I still wince as I write this.  I never want 
to say it and make it real. 
 
Cancer runs in both our families, and statistically, it was bound to hit someone near.  But not my 
wife, not us. 
 
As lawyers we deal in trauma.  We listen to heartbreaking stories of injury, loss, and betrayal.  It is 
someone elseôs story, and we stand apart as an observer.  Even as we lose our friends and col-
leagues to illness and death, we have our defenses in place.  We have to take in this difficult materi-
al and then use it to make our arguments, and perhaps, do some good. 
 
To do our jobs well, we need to process our pain and put it in words.  We persuade not with logic 
but with the truth we learn the hard way.  It is why we ruminate ï why we have to turn things over 
and over again until we figure it out.  It is also why we stay in this sometimes cruel profession.  To 
make sense of what life presents.  And then to make arguments that resonate beyond simply ówhat 
the laws says.ô 
 
My wifeôs prognosis is good, and with three months of chemotherapy, she should be cured.  I des-
perately hope that is true.  I also know that I must integrate our story into my work, starting with 
this column.  I want it to resonate and I want it to do some good.  
 
 

Joint  
Whatcom County Bar Meeting 

& 
LAW Advocates Annual Meeting 

 
To Join Zoom Meeting on February 3rd at Noon: 
 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83201389823?pwd=UGhyR2p6ZzhTNzJEWURjRUZBR1U2dz09 
 
Meeting ID: 832 0138 9823 
Passcode: 536177 
One tap mobile 
+12532158782,,83201389823#,,,,*536177# US (Tacoma) 
+16699006833,,83201389823#,,,,*536177# US (San Jose)  
 
Meeting ID: 832 0138 9823 
Passcode: 536177 
Find your local number: https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kd3dKJp2fb  

The Presidentôs Column 
By Phil Buri, WCBA President 2021 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83201389823?pwd=UGhyR2p6ZzhTNzJEWURjRUZBR1U2dz09
https://us02web.zoom.us/u/kd3dKJp2fb
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Office Space Available ï  Bellingham Towers -  119 N. Commercial Street ï downtown!  Just down 

the street from City Hall, the Court House and the Federal Building. If interested please call 360-647-

1916  x 112 or email: robbi@hollanderinvestments.com. Conference room available for Rent to Ten-

ants and Non-Tenants.   

C  A 

Free to all WCBA members & firms in which all members 
have paid their membership dues.  $15 otherwise. 

e-mail ad copy to: 

rajeev@northwhatcomlaw.com 

by the 15th of the preceding month 

Part-time Assistant Wanted.  Part-time legal assistant needed for law office. Independent contractor 
(not an employee). Duties include organizing files, on paper and on the computer, creating templates, 
editing documents.  Helping to close out 2020 and create new systems for 2021.  Detail-oriented, 
quick learner, and a pleasant person to be around.  If interested, please send a text to Maureen Toomey 
at 360-599-0697. 

SPACE FOR LEASE. Looking for additional office space or a new location in Skagit County? 
Space available in business center with ample parking and on main arterial road in Burlington, 5 min. 
from I-5. Remodeled spaces of 1,100 ft 2 or 3000 ft 2 now available.  New carpet, LED lighting, sign-
age. Rates from 22 to 25 per ft/year, plus NNN.  720 -790 S. Burlington Blvd., Burlington WA 
98233.  For more information: 360.853.3287. Edward-Berger Properties, LLC.   

Looking for a fun dance band for your next party, fundraiser or other event?  Lemon Creek per-
forms songs by great women rockers and popsters of the last 4 decades.  From Fleetwood Mac to Amy 
WinehouseðSheryl Crow to Lady Gaga to Garbageðwith some interesting and fun detours along the 
way.   From the irresistible dance grooves of Blondie and Kylie Minogue, to the drama and intensity 
of Concrete Blonde and The Cranberriesðyou will get up and dance!  Lemon Creek is Lesley Ros-
tron, Jon Grover, Mike Rostron, and Doug Hyldahl. Check us out at https://www.gigmasters.com/rock
-band/lemon-creek  and  https://www.facebook.com/pg/lemoncreekrock/about/  

mailto:robbi@hollanderinvestments.com
https://www.gigmasters.com/rock-band/lemon-creek
https://www.gigmasters.com/rock-band/lemon-creek
https://www.facebook.com/pg/lemoncreekrock/about/
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ACROSS THE LINE :      BORDER  & I MMIGRATION  UPDATE  
By Scott Railton                   Cascadia Cross-Border Law               srailton@cascadia.com 

1305 11th Street, Suite 301      Bellingham, WA 98225        Tel: (360) 671-5945       www.cascadia.com                              
 

 
Immigration continues to make headline news. The Biden administration has been very active on 
this front in its first weeks. Meanwhile, sadly, COVID variants and global outbreaks are causing 
added restrictions. We wish everyone well, and the best of health. Here are a few updates. 
 
COVID Travel Restrictions 
 
The situation with travel to the United States keeps evolving. Concerns over new variants has re-
sulted in new restrictions. The most up-to-date information can be found at the websites for the 
Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Department of State, U.S. Customs and Border Protec-
tion, and Department of Homeland Security. Canadian information may be available at the Canada 
Border Services Agencyôs website. We are happy to discuss as well. 
 
The latest: effective January 26, the Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) requires all 
air passengers entering the United States (including U.S. citizens and Legal Permanent Residents) 
to present a negative COVID-19 test, taken within three calendar days of departure or proof of re-
covery from the virus within the last 90 days. Airlines must confirm the negative test result or proof 
of recovery for all passengers two years of age and over prior to boarding. Airlines must deny 
boarding of passengers who do not provide documentation of a negative test or recovery. The CDC 
is also recommending testing after arrival and quarantine for 7 days. 
 
Locally, the land border with Canada closure continues to be extended in monthly increments. We 
expect this will continue for at least the next few months. ñEssential travelers,ò such as TN, L, E, 
and ñcommuter aliensò continue to cross, but family travel is not deemed essential. The former 
workaround of traveling by air now requires a COVID test.  
 
The local ports of entry are generally not processing waiver applications, which means a backlog of 
applications is developing at headquarters. Sadly, CBPôs website reports that the agency has had 
6,401 employees test positive for COVID, including 53 from Washington State. Consulates around 
the world are frequently operating in limited capacity, correlating with local COVID numbers. Con-
sular appointments, and especially E visa planning, will probably require additional time.   
 
New Administration, New Immigration Policies 
 
The Biden administration placed immediate emphasis on immigration. Many changes have already 
occurred, and many others are in the air. I expect that many changes will end up in court. Here are a 
few things: 

¶ On Day 1, Biden revoked the Muslim-African travel bans, which were the subject of 
much litigation early in Trumpôs term. Biden cited religious freedom and tolerance as 
reasons for overturning these bans. Vetting of all applicants will continue. These bans 
have been very hard on immigrant families, who experience different forms of family 
separation. The bans covered 13 counties, including Iran, Somalia, Sudan, North Ko-

(Continued on page 6) 
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rea, Syria, and Venezuela. 
¶ Biden ordered a 100-day pause on deportations, and rescinded a February 2017 Trump 

order which announced all-out enforcement without prioritization. The 100 day pause 
was then overturned in court. The executive order ï court overturn pattern is alive and 
well. 

¶ Biden signed an order halting border wall construction and ending of the ñnational 
emergencyò on the southern border. 

¶ DACA, the program for Dreamers, was by order preserved, with further evaluations to 
come. This seems to be one immigration area that has a fair amount of bipartisan sup-
port. 

¶ Biden has halted the plan to exclude noncitizens from census and apportionment of 
congressional representative calculations. 

¶ The Trump administration was very busy at the end of term, issuing or proposing 
ñmidnight regulationsò, attorney general opinions, and various restrictive memoran-
dum. The Biden administration is now freezing many of these actions. 

 
Comprehensive Immigration Bill Introduced 
 
Biden also sent a comprehensive immigration reform bill to Congress. It is an ambitious bill. The 
bill includes a legalization path for citizenship for unauthorized immigrants. It has major overhauls 
of the family and employment-based systems. Notably, the immigration courts which are hopelessly 
backlogged are given special attention. The bill makes substantial changes to the humanitarian 
forms of relief (asylum, VAWA, U and T visas), and prohibits discriminatory travel bans. The bill 
also addresses border and ports of entry, including accountability reforms and increased resources, 
technology, and infrastructure for border management. Weôll see. The bill includes many much-
needed provisions, but with a split Senate and the filibuster, it wouldnôt take much to hold things 
up. 
 
H-1B Lottery Season 
 
We expect the annual H-1B lottery will open up on March 1st, for a limited time. This is one of the 
most important opportunities to hire noncitizens for professional positions. Last year, the lottery 
window as open through March 20th. The agency received more than twice the number of permitted 
applicants, and hence the need for a lottery. This is the time to be planning to participate in the lot-
tery, as appropriate. 

(Continued from page 5) 
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Ramblings of a Small Time Country  
Lawyer  
 ~By Rajeev!  
 
 

LAW Advocatesé whatôs that? 
Subtitle:   Itôs the greatest thing. 

 
  
 I field a lot of calls from new lawyers who are in-
terested in moving to Whatcom County, or who are al-
ready here and want to know how to get involved with the legal community.  I always give them the 
same advice: get involved with LAW Advocates.  Itôs what I did... before I even moved to Whatcom 
Countyé and I've never regretted a moment of it. 
 
 For those of you who donôt know, LAW Advocates is a non-profit corporation dedicated to 
facilitating lawyer volunteering and civil legal aidé and its members are every due paying member 
of the Whatcom County Bar Association.  Itôs our non-profit, and not only do we have honor of its 
existence facilitating goodly work by lawyers for the most needy, we also have a say in how it is 
run and the direction it takesðhence, this upcoming Wednesday is the long held tradition of jointly 
holding the county bar meeting with the annual corporate meeting of LAW Advocates to elect new 
directors and hear a report on its accomplishments and direction (See Zoom info on page 2). 
 
 This is an interesting meeting for me, because after 13 years of volunteering with LAW Ad-
vocates, working with 6 different executive directors, and 9 years of serving on its board, I am 
terming out pursuant to the bylaws of our organization.  And while I hate to go, I understand the 
wisdom in continually infusing the organization with new blood and perspectives.  I have had the 
honor of being President of the organization, and even closing down my own practice temporarily 
to serve as the organizationôs Interim Executive Director in order to keep its doors openð but the 
memories I will keep with me most are not the debates over policy and worries about recruiting vol-
unteers and funds, but the volunteering at street law clinics.  The great thing about rolling off the 
board is that LAW Advocates continues to have endless opportunities for me to make big differ-
ences in peopleôs lives and that is not something that has to (or will ever) stop.   
 
 LAW Advocates is one of the things that makes our local bar specialï what helps bond us to-
gether as communityð a community that owns the responsibility that lawyers have to keep the fab-
ric of society from fraying, and to ensure that an ever growing percentage of our society has access 
to justice.  Since our bar came together to found LAW Advocates in 1987, work done through the 
organization has been recognized 5 times by the state bar, not to mention the numerous recognitions 
from other organizations including the ABA and the Campaign for Equal Justice.  You can be a part 
of thisé and I would encourage you to be a part of this.   You can get involved in volunteering 
here: Volunteer ï Law Advocates ï Whatcom County  
 
 Sometimes, it is easy to look at the world and decry what a mess it is and how unjust it can 
beð or, instead, each of us can take a small part in making the world, and in particular our legal 
system, more just and equitable.  We have a great resource here in our community and we should all 
cherish it and invest in it.  Three cheers for our new board members, whomever they will be, and all 
of our volunteers and staff! 

https://lawadvocates.org/history/
https://lawadvocates.org/volunteer/
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Whatcom County Bar Association 
Monthly Meeting Minutesð January, 2021 
Via Zoom 

I. Call to order at 12:05pm by 2021 President, Phil Buri. 
II. Motion to approve Decemberôs minutes; minutes approved. 
III. Treasurerôs report given by outgoing Treasurer, Jennifer Slattery. Motion to approve Treasurerôs 
 report; report approved. 
IV. Recognition of Judicial Officers (none in attendance) and Introduction of Guests:  
  A. Rajeev Majumdar introduced Casie Rodenberger, Associate Attorney at Whatcom 
  Law Group, P.S. 
V. Announcements:  
  A. There is a Zoom celebration this Friday, the 8

th
, in recognition of Judge Deborra  

   Garrettôs retirement.  
  B. Next monthôs meeting (February 3

rd
) will focus on the LAW Advocatesô annual  

   meeting, led by Executive Director, Michael Heatherly. 
  C. There is a brown bag lunch Monday the 11

th
, by Zoom, with Commissioner Rich- 

   -ardson; family law attorneys encouraged to attend. 
VI. Member discussion ï see supplemental notes below. 
VII. Meeting adjourned by Phil at approximately 1:00pm. 

 
 
Some highlights from our lively discussion ï lest we forget our great ideas: 
 
Phil posed the question, ñHow are we going to survive this year?ò  

¶ Betsy Brinson is concerned with membership, meeting attendance, and our finances. 
¶ Rajeev Majumdar wants to see more engagement with the local bar, e.g., free CLEôs, etc. 
¶ Karen Funston suggests solo/small firms topics, perhaps with speakers by Zoom, such as: 
COVID-19 and Law Practice, Remote Signing, etc. 

¶ Betsy suggests 5-minute introductions of new and/or new-to-the-area attorneys, or maybe 
spotlighting one new attorney and one old-hat at each meeting? 

¶ Emily Beschen suggests short CLEôs focused on adjusting to Zoom, engaging with technolo-
gy, etc. She is willing to be a presenter ï thank you Emily! 

¶ Daniel Gibson is also wanting to see more local CLEôs and is willing to advise and present on 
the transition to retirement ï thank you Dan! 

 
Phil posed a question regarding the frequency of virtual bar meetings: Monthly? Quarterly? 

¶ Leslie Garrison suggests that quarterly meetings are too infrequent ï people may lose inter-
est in the bar. 

¶ Genissa Richardson inquired if anyone would be interested in Zoom Happy Hours? Also, a 
brief survey is forthcoming (hopefully in February) as to what the executive committee can do 
to best support our members this year. 

 
It was noted that Michael Kleps attended the meeting from his treadmill. Which lead to the all-important 
question of treadmill vs. desk cycle? Alas, we may never knowé 
 
Next, Phil pondered how to grow our membership? 

¶ Emily suggested giving free meals or memberships to new lawyers in town. 
¶ Betsy suggested all existing members pledge to find a friend or colleague who is not a cur-
rent member and get them to join.  

(Continued on page 10) 



You are reading this arenôt you? 
 

You too, should be advertising 
right... 

 
HERE! 

 

 
 New and Old Sponsorsé did you know 

as of today, if you pay your sponsorship for 6 

months or more in the WCBJ, you get a 5% 

discount?  If you pay for a year or more, you 

get a 10% discount!!!!  Who knows what the 

Editor will offer you if you want to pay for a 

decade in advance?!!!!!!!! 
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¶ Jennifer announced that all members who paid dues in 2020 are not required to pay dues for 
2021. She is returning the checks she received so far and suggested a donation to LAW Ad-
vocates in lieu of 2021 dues. 

 
Phil summed up the functions of our county bar, as discussed so far: 

¶ Social outlet. 
¶ Education, CLEôs. 
¶ Mediate attorney conflicts and encourage a culture of civility in the profession. 

 
Betsy asked Leslie to weigh in re: bar associations down south: 

¶ Leslie noted a lack of calendar control on the part of our Commissioners. A strict 10-minutes 
per side (including rebuttal) for the motions calendar would greatly increase the efficiency of 
our courts. 

¶ Phil noted that a fourth function of our county bar should be generating more Bench-Bar dis-
cussion and feedback.  

¶ Karen would like to see the Judges and Commissioners attend the bar meetings in greater 
number so we can have more two-way discussion. Itôs important the bench hear from the bar 
at large, and not only from the prosecutors and PDôs. 

¶ A meeting with local Judges/Commissioners was suggested for the March meeting.  
 
Marilyn McLean is concerned about the state of our democracy, since, as we speak, there is rioting, 
shooting, etc. in Washington D.C. Several members expressed shock and concern over the dayôs 
events.  
 
Thank you all for contributing your comments, concerns, and ideas. On behalf of the Executive Commit-
tee ï your input is appreciated. 
 
Genissa Richardson, 2021 Secretary  

(Continued from page 9) 
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